

### The Washington Quarterly



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rwaq20

## Managing the Dilemmas of Alliance Burden Sharing

#### **Brian Blankenship**

**To cite this article:** Brian Blankenship (2024) Managing the Dilemmas of Alliance Burden Sharing, The Washington Quarterly, 47:1, 41-61, DOI: <u>10.1080/0163660X.2024.2323898</u>

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2024.2323898">https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2024.2323898</a>

|                | Published online: 15 Apr 2024.        |
|----------------|---------------------------------------|
|                | Submit your article to this journal 🗷 |
| Q <sup>L</sup> | View related articles ☑               |
| CrossMark      | View Crossmark data 🗗                 |

# Managing the Dilemmas of Alliance Burden Sharing

 ${\mathbb E}$ ncouraging allies to shoulder more of the burden of defending themselves has become more important than it was for most of the post-Cold War period. The collapse of the Soviet bloc initially freed up substantial amounts of US military power, left the United States without a peer competitor, and seemed to reduce the risk of war involving American allies. As a result, particularly in Europe, allied capabilities have atrophied, while the United States focused on waging an expansive war on terrorism in much of the Middle East and Africa. But over the last ten years, with the resurgence of Russian expansionism, the rise of China, and the reorientation of US foreign policy around "great power competition," preparing for conventional major-power war is back on the menu. With it come painful tradeoffs about where to invest and deploy scarce US military resources. All the while, conflicts in Gaza, Yemen, and elsewhere in the Middle East continue to make claims on US assets and attention. To the extent that the United States is unwilling or unable to devote sufficient resources for deterring and defeating adversaries in one region or another on its own, allied capabilities will need to fill the gap.<sup>2</sup>

Much has been written on whether US allies could defend themselves.<sup>3</sup> But equally important is whether the United States wants (or should want) them to—and more broadly, whether the prospective risks of encouraging allied self-reliance outweigh the potential benefits. Burden sharing is a double-edged sword. Allies that become more self-reliant also become more capable of spurning Washington and pursuing policies that run counter to its preferences.<sup>4</sup> Somewhat paradoxically, the allies best positioned to burden-share are typically also the

Brian Blankenship is an Assistant Professor of Political Science at the University of Miami. His book *The Burden-Sharing Dilemma: Coercive Diplomacy in US Alliance Politics* is published by Cornell University Press. He can be reached by email at bxb731@miami.edu and followed on X @BrianDBlank.

© 2024 The Elliott School of International Affairs The Washington Quarterly • 47:1 pp. 41–61 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2024.2323898

ones most capable of fending for themselves and distancing themselves from the United States and other partners.

This article assesses the prospects for burden sharing in American alliances during an era of great power competition, with a focus on what are likely to be the United States' two main regions of interest: Europe and the Indo-Pacific. It argues that although US allies in Western Europe might be better positioned to fend for themselves than those in the Indo-Pacific, successfully encouraging burden sharing in Europe also runs greater risk of alliance decoupling. (This article does not explicitly explore the prospects for burden sharing in the Middle East, owing to its comparatively smaller US military presence and many fewer US treaty allies.)

The severity of these burden-sharing dilemmas in Europe and the Indo-Pacific will depend on three considerations. The first is whether the major powers of Western Europe would be willing and able to defend NATO's vulnerable Eastern flank members on their own. Given Russia's poor performance in Ukraine, coupled with Europe's advantages in wealth and population, a Russian campaign of serial aggression in which it conquers wide swathes of the continent is unlikely. But limited conquest—perhaps especially through quick fait accompli land grabs—is still very much on the table. Timely and decisive Western European intervention, however, is far from assured, given the much lower perception of Russian threat among countries that do not border it and the operational difficulties of a defense or liberation of the Baltic states.

Second is whether US allies in East Asia—and China's neighbors more broadly—are willing and able to invest enough to deter China on their own. Unlike Russia in Europe, the possibility of serial Chinese conquest in Asia is not out of the question based on its relative power. China's neighbors may be able to deter it from going on the offensive by heavily investing in defensive capabilities, but enough of them have a mixed view of the threat Beijing poses and prefer to not openly antagonize it that their willingness to form an effective balancing coalition is an open question.

The third consideration is whether the resources the United States devotes to Europe and the Indo-Pacific come from a fixed (or even declining) pool of annual defense investments. If the United States produces enough military power to sustain the status quo in both Europe and the Indo-Pacific, the need for painful tradeoffs is lower; if not, they are all but unavoidable.

The United States, then, faces a set of dilemmas. Many observers argue that Washington should prioritize allocating scarce resources to the Indo-Pacific considering China's growing strength in the region, which may prove too much for local allies to handle alone. However, if the United States relies more on NATO contributions in Europe to do so, it hazards encouraging and empowering Western Europe to go its own way. The major powers of Western Europe, in

turn, are likely to conduct foreign policy in ways that increasingly ignore Washington's preferences. They may also not be sufficiently motivated to build the capabilities needed to defend vulnerable NATO members bordering Russia, or to expend blood and treasure to undertake a costly defense or liberation of NATO's Eastern flank on their own. While Russia's invasion of Ukraine has stiffened European capitals' resolve to safeguard the Eastern flank, the temptation to wait and see is strong for countries further from Russia, and there has yet to be

evidence of political will to make necessary investments in building sufficiently capable forces.

To manage these dilemmas, in turn, the United States has three policy options. First, it can encourage burden sharing selectively, where the likelihood of success is highest and the risks of losing control over allies are lowest. This is more likely to be the case among allies in high-threat environments, as in East Asia and NATO's Eastern flank, and among

The United States faces a set of burden-sharing dilemmas

allies that are of moderate size. It is more difficult among larger, more powerful allies in lower-threat environments such as the major powers of Western Europe. Second, when it does seek greater burden sharing, its best option is to use conditional pressure, combining threats of abandonment if allies do not move toward burden sharing with assurances that the United States will defend them if they do. While commonly associated with the Trump administration, conditional pressure is historically common. Presidents Kennedy, Johnson, and Nixon, for example, frequently wielded threats of abandonment to successfully encourage greater defense efforts by West Germany and South Korea. Finally, if all else fails, Washington may need to simply prioritize allocating US resources in areas of greatest interest.

In the next three sections, I describe the tradeoffs inherent to burden sharing in more detail, how they apply differently in Europe and the Indo-Pacific, and discuss the considerations that should shape how the United States approaches them. The final section concludes by offering recommendations on how American policymakers might encourage alliance burden sharing while mitigating—even if not fully eliminating—these risks.

#### The Dilemmas of Burden Sharing

The risks of defense burden sharing are akin to a Goldilocks dilemma. On one hand, allies can contribute too little. If allies fail to adequately invest in collective- and self-defense, they run the risk of ceding ground to revisionist adversaries. Even though allies have shared interests in avoiding this outcome, they

may be tempted to free-ride, hoping other partners will shoulder the costs of deterring and defeating adversaries. This tendency is especially strong for countries that do not anticipate bearing the brunt of fighting, whether because they expect partners to ride to their defense or because they expect the adversary to target their partners first. Throughout the 1960s and 1970s, for example, US policymakers found it considerably more difficult to encourage NATO members that did not share a border with the Warsaw Pact to increase defense spending and invest in force improvements than those that did—namely, West Germany.

On the other hand, allies can become too self-reliant. Pressing them for burden sharing may create friction in the alliance relationship and encourage allies to search for alternatives to aligning with Washington. These could include finding other partners, pursuing nuclear weapons, or hedging by adopting a more neutral foreign policy. 10 Even if US burden-sharing pressure does not cause an immediate rupture in the relationship, the very fact of allies assuming more responsibility for their own defense makes them less susceptible to American pressure in the future. Protection is typically the guid pro quo that Washington provides to its allies in exchange for other goods—ranging from hosting US bases, participating in US sanctions regimes, backing the US dollar, and supporting American foreign policy more broadly. 11 Asking allies to contribute more for their own defense reduces their dependence on US protection, and thus their incentives to remain in the alliance and continue to align their policies with US preferences. This tradeoff can be mitigated—for example, by integrating allied forces together, making it easier for them to fight together but harder to fight apart—but rarely overcome entirely. 12 US and other NATO policymakers worried about West German rearmament during the Cold War, for example, even though the Bundeswehr lacked an independent military command structure and was fully submerged within NATO command. 13

The risks of burden sharing vary based on both the threat environment and on how much allies can provide. The greater the threat environment, the less risk that allies will spurn alignment with the United States. Poland, for one, is a natural US partner. It is not only capable of making serious contributions to

The risks of burden sharing are a Goldilocks dilemma

NATO, but given its proximity to Russia, is also heavily invested in having a close relationship with Washington and unlikely to under-contribute.<sup>14</sup>

In turn, larger, wealthier allies who have greater ability to fend for themselves can pose more problems. Germany and Japan

have long been troublesome cases given their size, with American policymakers worrying that reducing their dependence on Washington might lead them to spurn the alliance and drift toward neutrality. In turn, both countries' World

War II histories not only intensified these worries about renewed militarism among American policymakers, but also contributed to cultures of anti-militarism in Germany and Japan that made encouraging burden sharing more difficult. <sup>15</sup> By contrast, even though comparatively weaker South Korea launched a nuclear weapons program in the 1970s, the United States curtailed its nuclear ambitions through a combination of threats, assurances, and pressure on third party suppliers, all while compelling South Korea to significantly increase its conventional military arming. <sup>16</sup>

#### Europe vs. the Indo-Pacific: An Asymmetry of Risks

These dilemmas have implications for how American policymakers approach the issue of burden sharing, not only among different allies but across different regions. At present, there is little doubt that American defense planners view the Indo-Pacific as the primary theater of interest in US foreign policy. At least three successive Presidents have hoped to "rebalance" US attention away from other regions, especially the Middle East, in light of China's ascent, and the Trump administration made great power competition with China and Russia the lodestar of US defense policy. He Biden administration officials, in turn, refer to China as the United States' "pacing threat." However, the enduring need to deter Russia in Europe and continued deployments of US military assets in the Middle East have continually frustrated attempts to devote resources and attention more fully to the Indo-Pacific across successive administrations, and force decisions about where the United States should allocate its own resources and where it should instead attempt to lean more on allied contributions. He

In the current environment, the dilemma for the United States is that its allies in Europe are likely more capable of balancing Russia on their own than its allies in East Asia are of balancing China, but it is this very capability that may prove a centrifugal force in the transatlantic alliance. Consider two potential scenarios. Perhaps the worst-case is that of a truly fractured Europe, in which the imperative to collectively balance Russia is replaced by traditional balance-of-power politics. In this scenario, reminiscent of the "back to the future" prediction made by John Mearsheimer and others during the 1990s, pre-World War II style great power rivalry might return to the continent, with major powers like France, Germany, Russia, and the United Kingdom all vying for influence.<sup>20</sup> This scenario cannot be ruled out, particularly if anti-European Union nationalism sweeps the continent.<sup>21</sup> But it would likely only have much chance of materializing in the case of a near-total US withdrawal.

But even a seemingly better-case scenario for Washington—a Europe that acts as a cohesive unit—would pose its own set of tradeoffs. Put simply, a more capable Europe would be a less pliant Europe. The less dependent allies are on US protection, the harder it is for the United States to solicit favors which allies would not otherwise do, and the easier it is for partners to act in ways Washington opposes. Allied consent plays an enormous role in allowing the United States to project

## A more capable Europe would be a less pliant Europe

military power abroad, shape global trade, and suppress security competition in key regions; this consent arises at least in part from their dependence on US protection.<sup>22</sup>

For example, the United States frequently leans on its allies when it comes to trade, going as far as to threaten troop withdrawals

to compel West Germany to import American arms during much of the 1960s and 1970s. Similarly, the United States relies on allies' participation in sanctions regimes to economically isolate adversaries like Russia and Iran (and the Soviet Union during the Cold War). Allies likewise tend to hold disproportionate numbers of US dollars in their currency reserves, which helps the United States borrow at favorable interest rates and contributes to the dollar's preeminent role in global trade. More broadly, allies' willingness to host US bases, participate in American military operations, and refrain from seeking nuclear weapons is a product of the implicit bargain that Washington assumes much of the burden of defending them in return.

The example of France is instructive. France has long had one of the most powerful conventional forces in Europe, is one of only two US treaty allies possessing nuclear weapons, and is geographically insulated from NATO's main adversaries. Not coincidentally, Washington has often had difficulty influencing French behavior, with Paris frequently acting as a spoiler to US objectives in NATO. During the 1960s, and against US urging, France devoted considerable resources to maintaining its imperial holdings in Africa and away from Central Europe, withdrew from NATO military command, and put pressure on the US dollar by converting large amounts of dollar reserves to gold.<sup>26</sup>

The evidence suggests that US policymakers are aware of these dilemmas, as they have seemingly been of two minds on European defense initiatives, both in the past and more recently. Despite calling for greater European self-reliance in principle since the 1950s, when actually faced with concrete proposals to this end—whether French proposals for an independent European defense identity built around the Western European Union during the 1990s, the European Security and Defense Policy in the 2000s, or Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) in the 2010s—American policymakers have wavered in their supposed support.<sup>27</sup> During the 1990s, for example, US decisionmakers viewed

maintaining and enlarging NATO as a means to discourage alternative, European-led institutions from taking root and thus preserve American influence on the continent.<sup>28</sup>

Some US opposition to previous European defense initiatives has stemmed from concerns about what they would mean for the US defense industry, as these initiatives have often entailed a focus on building up Europe's own defense industrial base. During discussions of PESCO and the creation of the European Defense Fund in 2019, for example, US officials complained about "poison pills" which would limit the participation of non-EU firms in European defense projects. The Trump administration countered PESCO with threats to further restrict European defense firms' access to the US market.<sup>29</sup> But more broadly, it is clear that American officials viewed these European defense initiatives as potential rivals to NATO, which would at best starve NATO of resources and at worst allow Europe to act as an independent power center in its own right. Secretary of State Madeleine Albright argued against any European defense initiative which would allow Europe to "de-link" from NATO, "duplicate" NATO functions, or "discriminate" against NATO members outside of the European Union, while in 2000 Defense Secretary William Cohen went as far as to warn that the emergence of an "EU caucus in NATO" that operated independently of the alliance could turn NATO into "a relic of the past." 30

American policymakers can expect a self-sufficient Europe to be less reliably cooperative with US preferences across a variety of issues. If Washington hopes to shift the burden of European defense onto its NATO allies, it will find it more difficult to coax them into being partners vis-à-vis China, for example.<sup>31</sup> When left to their own devices and encouraged to become self-reliant, many NATO capitals have shown a reluctance to become involved in economic, let alone military disputes, with China.<sup>32</sup> French President Emmanuel Macron, for example, recently stated his reluctance to be involved in a conflict over Taiwan, while Germany has likewise been historically hesitant to limit economic ties with China.<sup>33</sup>

To be sure, shared values and interests between the United States and Europe may continue to generate transatlantic cooperation even if Europe becomes more self-reliant, while the continent's reliance on US protection does equate to subservience to Washington. Europe's willingness to risk China's ire, for example, is neither guaranteed if the US commitment to Europe remains robust, nor a lost cause even if Washington abandons the continent. But American policymakers will have an easier time persuading allies to act in ways they would not have otherwise if they are more, rather than less, dependent on US protection. In Europe, then, the challenge to burden sharing is not so much whether US allies could produce sufficient military power to deter large-scale Russian expansion without the United States, but whether they are willing to invest enough to

safeguard the alliance's Eastern flank and whether becoming more capable leads them to become less deferential to US interests.

In the Indo-Pacific, by contrast, the challenge is not only whether US allies are willing to invest in balancing China, but also whether they are capable of it. As scholars like David Kang have noted, China's neighbors have been slow to balance it both individually and collectively, which may reflect a more sanguine perception of the threat it poses than the one held by US observers. But even if China's neighbors did invest considerably more in defense and formed a balancing coalition, they would face considerable difficulty. China is far and away the most powerful country in East Asia, with a GDP more than three times its closest competitor's (Japan), an ever-growing navy, and substantial missile capabilities that can inflict considerable damage on military assets in the air, sea, and on land within several hundred miles of Chinese territory. This reduces the chances that allies which fear China could become truly independent even if they become more self-reliant, but also makes relying on allied burden sharing and avoiding a direct US role more difficult.

#### **Navigating Burden-Sharing Dilemmas**

The United States faces the following basic set of tradeoffs: relying more on European contributions to NATO could enable Washington to devote more resources to East Asia, where China's neighbors may struggle to contain it without the United States. Yet doing so could come at the expense of not only US influence in Europe, but also the security of NATO's vulnerable Eastern flank. These trade-

These dilemmas may become more or less severe depending on three considerations

offs are to some extent unavoidable. Nevertheless, moving forward these dilemmas may become more or less severe depending on three considerations.

## Would Western Europe Be Eastern Europe's Security Guarantor?

The first is whether Western Europe would be willing and able to intervene in the event of attempted Russian expansion at the expense

of a NATO member. Given Europe's relative size—and Russia's battlefield performance in Ukraine—there seems little risk of Russia "running the table" and conquering large swathes of Europe. European NATO members have a combined GDP and population several times that of Russia, and Germany alone has an economy more than twice the size of Russia's. This is not to downplay the challenges to European rearmament, which would need to reverse tremendous

shortfalls in equipment and readiness, to say nothing of decades of reliance on US command and control and power projection capabilities.<sup>37</sup> But given sufficient time and investment, there is little reason Europe could not produce an amount of military power more commensurate with its size.

Yet Russia could still cause considerable problems for neighbors like Poland, Finland, and especially the Baltic countries of Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania. Those NATO members bordering Russia would likely try to balance Russia vigorously, as they have before and since its 2022 invasion of Ukraine. The challenge, however, is that outside of Poland, the NATO members bordering Russia are among the alliance's smallest in terms of economic output and population. Meanwhile, the major European powers of the alliance—including France, Germany and the United Kingdom—are more distant and may not respond the same way. Perceptions of the threat posed by Russia tend to be far lower among countries not bordering it, and much of Western Europe might feel insulated enough to adopt a wait-and-see approach, particularly in the wake of Russia's military struggles in Ukraine. Emmanuel Macron, for example, has long cautioned against "humiliating" Vladimir Putin in Ukraine. Judeed, Poland and the Baltic states tend to distrust Western Europe's willingness to defend them, preferring to rely on Washington instead.

There are encouraging signs, including Germany's announcement of a brigade-sized deployment to Lithuania, its first of the postwar era, but equipment short-falls continue to raise questions about operational effectiveness. Whatever Western European capitals' intentions today, those intentions could change when faced with the choice of actually having to fight. Moreover, the defense or liberation of the Baltic countries would be costly, operationally difficult, and require substantial improvements in European conventional forces that so far have not been on offer. Indeed, despite initial promises in the months immediately following Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine, progress on new funds committed by each member to increasing defense capabilities—again, with the notable exceptions of NATO's Eastern flank countries—has proved slow.

Take the case of Germany, which made ambitious promises of a "sea change" (*Zeitenwende*) in foreign policy following Russia's invasion. But despite approving a 100-billion-euro supplemental defense fund, how it will use those funds—and over what timeline—remains unclear. Germany's defense budget will reach NATO's 2 percent of gross domestic product defense spending target in 2024, but even so, the government has only promised to reach that target over a "multi-year period" which might prove fleeting. 44

If Western Europe is unwilling or unable to act as the security guarantor of NATO's Eastern flank countries, this would of course complicate any US efforts to shift focus toward the Indo-Pacific. In such a scenario, the United States risks either undermining its prioritization of East Asia in order to

remain "Europe's Pacifier" or allowing Eastern flank countries to become de facto buffer states between the major powers of Western Europe and Russia—and buffer states have a grim history, being far more likely to experience violent conquest than other countries. <sup>45</sup> Russia's performance in Ukraine may, at least for a time, mitigate concerns about its ability to seize territory from NATO's Eastern flank members, and allow the alliance to rely on its Article 5 security guarantee for deterrence. Nevertheless, a diminished perception of Russia's capabilities may also weaken Western Europe's perceived need to mount a vigorous defense in Eastern Europe.

#### Can US Allies in East Asia Deter China without Washington?

American policymakers might be able to avoid leaving Eastern Europe in the lurch to the extent that US allies in the Indo-Pacific can take care of themselves. But the degree to which China's neighbors are both willing and able to balance China is far from clear. If allies and partners in the region fear expansionism on the part of a wealthy, capable China, then the United States is likely to have a good deal of success encouraging them to burden share. If on the other hand, allies take a more sanguine view—or are unwilling to risk China's ire by actively cooperating with neighbors or the United States—then Washington's task is more difficult.

There is some debate as to which of these scenarios is closer to describing today's reality. According to some, fear of China is already producing nascent balancing coalitions. <sup>46</sup> By contrast, David Kang and others argue that the evidence for balancing is scarce, and that China's neighbors have not appreciably increased defense spending over the past decade. <sup>47</sup> Recent developments—perhaps most notably Japan's plans to boost defense spending as part of its 2022 National Defense Strategy, along with similar increases in South Korea—suggest this may be changing, but their implementation remains uncertain. <sup>48</sup>

In any case, if China embarked on a campaign of serial aggression, perceptions would likely change—and with them would potentially come greater defense efforts and interest in forming balancing coalitions. Yet, these might not only occur too late to save frontline targets, most likely Taiwan, but also might not be enough to deter or block Chinese expansion elsewhere. The feasibility of balancing China without greater US resource commitments is an open question. Unlike Russia, China is substantially larger and more powerful than any other country in its region and does not face an existing multilateral coalition like NATO. Balancing China without a continued or increased investment of US resources is thus likely to require both significant investments in defense by China's neighbors and cooperation among them. Some observers, for example, argue that Chinese expansion could be deterred through a posture

that relies heavily on defensive capabilities. This approach, they suggest, could allow China's neighbors to surmount its aggregate material advantages by investing in capabilities designed to deny an attacker's ability to take and hold space—such as anti-ship missiles, surface-to-air missiles, and drones—

thus comparably cheaply frustrating China's ability to project power and creating a de facto "no man's sea" in East Asia. 50

The challenge, of course, is that this defensive posture would take time to implement among allies and partners which have not yet developed the necessary asymmetric capabilities. Taiwan, for example, has for years disproportionately invested in expensive prestige equipment like F-16s and main battle tanks, rather than in capabilities optimized for defense like air defense systems, anti-ship

The feasibility of balancing China without greater US resource commitments is an open question

missiles, and mines.<sup>51</sup> Japan's capabilities are arguably closer to being optimized for defense, but are still weighted toward those designed to directly and symmetrically engage an adversary, like manned aircraft and large surface vessels (though there are signs that this may change with the implementation of the 2022 National Security Strategy and National Defense Strategy, which propose a greater emphasis on anti-ship, anti-missile, and anti-air capabilities). Moreover, even though Chinese forces primarily pose a threat on the sea and in the air, ground forces have received the lion's share of the Japanese defense budget for the past two decades.<sup>52</sup>

#### How Constrained are US Resources?

These tradeoffs will be less severe to the extent that the United States can allocate enough resources to simultaneously preserve the status quo in Europe and the Indo-Pacific on its own. In that scenario, Washington and its allies can worry less about commitments in either region detracting from those in the other. This, however, is far from assured. Assessments both within and outside the Defense Department suggest that competition with China and Russia under current plans will require sustained annual growth in defense spending which substantially outpaces inflation.<sup>53</sup> Yet, despite unusually low interest rates on US debt, defense spending has not increased appreciably since 2010 when adjusted for inflation, and shows little sign of doing so in the near future.<sup>54</sup> The reasons for this include the country's ever-growing national debt, coupled with fears that this debt burden might lead to higher interest rates (indeed, rates have increased since 2021); what are expected to be continued increases in non-discretionary spending (namely entitlement

programs); and increased skepticism of higher defense budgets among Progressive Democrats in Congress.<sup>55</sup>

If the United States cannot produce enough military capabilities to meet both regions' requirements, it will need to prioritize.<sup>56</sup> This challenge may be less severe in the short term. Given that optimizing for combat in Europe weights land power more than naval power, while the reverse is true in the Indo-Pacific, deployments of existing capabilities in one theater are not entirely incompatible with those in the other.<sup>57</sup> But this also creates a more intractable long-term problem, as what the United States builds now will decide what sort of capabilities it has in the future. In the event of a contingency, Washington will have to fight with the force it has, not the force it wants—and in the absence of careful prioritization, that force may not be optimized for the conflict at hand, whether it be a land war in Europe or a maritime conflict in the Indo-Pacific.

There could be a silver lining to resource and domestic political constraints within the United States. Namely, there is evidence that such constraints may make US burden-sharing pressure more effective. During the 1960s and 1970s, for example, due in part to a combination of "stagflation" and Vietnam-era war weariness and manpower constraints, Congress pushed for substantial troop with-drawals from Europe and the Indo-Pacific, which gave decisionmakers in the executive branch more leverage to encourage burden sharing in both regions. <sup>58</sup> But while this may make addressing the challenge of too little burden sharing easier, it does not alleviate the tradeoffs associated with increased allied self-reliance.

#### **Best Practices—But No Guarantees**

The goal of this article is not to make decisive recommendations for selecting among these competing imperatives, nor to make predictions. Nevertheless, it can offer suggestions for navigating these tradeoffs. First, Washington can encourage burden sharing selectively, maximizing its efforts to do so where the risks are lower and the benefits are higher. Two factors are essential here: the level of shared external threat, and each ally's capacity to contribute. Allies with an elevated perception of threat—especially those that share a border with adversaries by land—are likely to be both inclined toward greater burden sharing and more likely to seek close relations with Washington. By contrast, American policy-makers may prefer to tread lightly in encouraging burden sharing by allies that have considerable capacity to contribute due to the size of their economies and populations. Unfortunately for the United States, it is the very allies that could relieve US burdens most that pose the greatest risks. It is no accident

that American policymakers have historically had misgivings about burden sharing by powerful allies like Germany and Japan, as well as about collective European defense initiatives.

The ideal candidates for burden sharing, then, are those who both perceive a high level of external threat which renders them dependent on Washington and have a moderate capacity to contribute—enough to make a difference, but not

enough to become truly independent. Historically and now, South Korea has fit this description most closely among US allies in the Indo-Pacific, with the United States successfully putting enormous pressure on it to become self-reliant starting in the late 1960s. <sup>59</sup> Today, South Korea boasts one of the most capable militaries in the world, ranking ninth globally on overall military expenditures and spending more as a percentage of GDP than most NATO members. <sup>60</sup> In Europe, Poland has stepped into a similar role; its defense spending as a proportion of economic output is near the top of the NATO

Two factors are essential: the level of shared external threat and each ally's capacity to contribute

countries—and may soon surpass that of the United States.<sup>61</sup>

Second, when the United States does encourage burden sharing, the most effective way to do so is through conditional pressure. This form of pressure would combine threats to limit US commitments to defend allies unless they contribute with promises to protect them if they do. Conditional pressure has two advantages over outright abandoning US alliances or even withdrawing substantial numbers of American forces from allied territory. The first is that it gives allies more reason to comply; a threat is only effective if allies believe they will not, in fact, be punished if they give Washington what it wants. Second, actually abandoning the alliance not only removes a source of US leverage and risks emboldening adversaries, but also could make allies sufficiently desperate that they seek means of achieving security that Washington opposes—such as acquiring nuclear weapons or moving closer to American adversaries. A large body of evidence points to the effectiveness of conditional pressure. By contrast, research suggests that other forms of pressure—for example, "naming and shaming" allies that fail to meet spending targets—are ineffective.

Importantly, the effectiveness of conditional pressure indicates that US gestures of support and successful burden-sharing pressure are not always at odds, but rather can go together. While assurances of protection—whether they are troops deployed on allied territory, statements of support, or multinational military exercises, to name just a few—may decrease allied fears of abandonment on the margins, the United States can also threaten to withhold them. <sup>65</sup> Indeed, the very conditions which make allies want assurances of protection—namely, when

they have doubts about US credibility and concerns about external threat—are the very same conditions which make allies susceptible to US pressure.<sup>66</sup> The trade-off between assuring allies of US protection and encouraging burden

Gestures of US support and burden-sharing pressure are not always at odds

sharing, then, is not absolute; the most effective pressure is that which combines threats and assurances.

Finally, if the United States can neither successfully encourage enough burden sharing from low-risk allies nor fill the gaps itself, it will need to make hard choices. In Europe, the United States faces two risks. The first is the possibility of fostering an independent Europe whose interests may diverge in important respects

from those of Washington. The second is that among these divergent interests might be Western Europe's continued willingness and ability to expend blood and treasure for the defense of NATO's most exposed members in Eastern Europe. If Europe is unwilling and unable to step into the US role, then Washington may for the foreseeable future remain indispensable to the security of NATO's Eastern flank. This does not necessarily imply a huge US presence in Europe; NATO's Article 5 coupled with a smaller US presence may be enough to deter Russia. Nevertheless, it means that the United States would need to be prepared for a European contingency, which would complicate its ability to focus on the Indo-Pacific and undermine any strategic advantages of burden sharing in the first place. In the Indo-Pacific, by contrast, the primary risk of relying on allied contributions is that they may not be enough to balance China on a large scale, let alone to deter a more limited campaign of expansion, including over Taiwan.

It is beyond this article's scope to recommend which of these priorities are more worthy or which risks are more acute. However, US policymakers should approach the issue of encouraging allied burden sharing with their eyes wide open to the risks, and to the reality that although observers more typically worry about the problems associated with too little allied burden sharing, such as straining scarce US resources or failing to deter adversaries, successfully encouraging allies to do more introduces its own set of challenges. The amount of burden sharing the United States solicits from its allies may vary across cases, but no matter how it balances these competing priorities, it will have little choice but to face the tradeoffs they pose.

#### **Notes**

1. Mira Rapp-Hooper, Shields of the Republic: The Triumph and Peril of America's Alliances (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2020), chs. 4-7; John R. Deni, Coalition of

- the UnWilling and UnAble: European Realignment and the Future of American Geopolitics (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2021).
- Brian D. Blankenship and Benjamin Denison, "Is America Prepared for Great-Power Competition?," Survival 61, no. 5 (2019): 43–64; Ali Wyne, America's Great-Power Opportunity: Revitalizing U.S. Foreign Policy to Meet the Challenges of Strategic Competition (Medford, MA: Polity, 2022).
- 3. Michael Beckley, "The Emerging Military Balance in East Asia: How China's Neighbors Can Check Chinese Naval Expansion," International Security 42, no. 2 (2017): 78–119; Eric Heginbotham and Richard J. Samuels, "Active Denial: Redesigning Japan's Response to China's Military Challenge," International Security 42, no. 4 (2018): 128–169; Eugene Gholz, Benjamin Friedman, and Enea Gjoza, "Defensive Defense: A Better Way to Protect US Allies in Asia," Washington Quarterly 42, no. 4 (2019): 171–189; Barry R. Posen, "Europe Can Defend Itself," Survival 62, no. 6 (2020): 7–34; Hugo Meijer and Stephen G. Brooks, "Illusions of Autonomy: Why Europe Cannot Provide for Its Security If the United States Pulls Back," International Security 45, no. 4 (2021): 7–43; Henrik Larsen, "Adapting NATO to Great-Power Competition," Washington Quarterly 45, no. 4 (2022): 7–26.
- 4. Brian D. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma: Coercive Diplomacy in US Alliance Politics (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2023).
- Dan Altman, "By Fait Accompli, Not Coercion: How States Wrest Territory from Their Adversaries," *International Studies Quarterly* 61, no. 4 (2017): 881–891.
- Michèle A. Flournoy, "How to Prevent a War in Asia," Foreign Affairs, June 18, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-06-18/how-prevent-war-asia; Elbridge Colby and Walter Slocombe, "The State of (Deterrence by) Denial," War on the Rocks, March 22, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/03/the-state-of-deterrence-by-denial/.
- 7. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma, chapters 2 and 4.
- Mancur Olson Jr. and Richard Zeckhauser, "An Economic Theory of Alliances," Review of Economics and Statistics 48, no. 3 (1966): 266–279; Barry R. Posen, Restraint: A New Foundation for U.S. Grand Strategy (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2014); Brian Blankenship, "The Price of Protection: Explaining Success and Failure of US Alliance Burden-Sharing Pressure," Security Studies 30, no. 5 (2021): 691–724.
- 9. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma, 46, 53, 61-63; John Duffield, Power Rules: The Evolution of NATO's Conventional Force Posture (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1995), chs. 5-6.
- Tongfi Kim, The Supply Side of Security: A Market Theory of Military Alliances (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2016); Yasuhiro Izumikawa, "Binding Strategies in Alliance Politics: The Soviet-Japanese-US Diplomatic Tug of War in the Mid-1950s," International Studies Quarterly 62, no. 1 (2018): 108–120; Alexander Lanoszka, Atomic Assurance: The Alliance Politics of Nuclear Proliferation (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2018).
- 11. Michael Mastanduno, "System Maker and Privilege Taker: U.S. Power and the International Political Economy," World Politics 61, no. 1 (2009): 121–154; Carla Norrlof, America's Global Advantage: US Hegemony and International Cooperation (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010); Zachary Selden, "Balancing Against or Balancing With? The Spectrum of Alignment and the Endurance of American Hegemony," Security Studies 22, no. 2 (2013): 330–364.

- 12. James D. Morrow, "Alliances, Credibility, and Peacetime Costs," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 38, no. 2 (1994): 270–297; Andres Gannon, "Use Their Force: Interstate Security Alignments and the Distribution of Military Capabilities" (Ph.D. Dissertation, University of California, San Diego, 2021).
- 13. David Clay Large, Germans to the Front: West German Rearmament in the Adenauer Era (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 1996); Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma, chap. 2.
- Selden, "Balancing Against or Balancing With?"; Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma.
- 15. Yukinori Komine, "Whither a 'Resurgent Japan': The Nixon Doctrine and Japan's Defense Buildup, 1969–1976," *Journal of Cold War Studies* 16, no. 3 (2014): 88–128; Thomas Berger, *Cultures of Antimilitarism* (Washington, DC: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1998).
- 16. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma, 107-109; Jong-Sup Lee and Uk Heo, The US-South Korean Alliance, 1961-1988: Free-Riding or Bargaining? (Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2002), chs. 4-5; Sung Gul Hong, "The Search for Deterrence: Park's Nuclear Option," in The Park Chung Hee Era: The Transformation of South Korea, ed. Pyŏng-guk Kim and Ezra F. Vogel (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2011), 483–510.
- Luis Simón, "Understanding US Retrenchment in Europe," Survival 57, no. 2 (2015): 157–172; Trump White House Archives, National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Washington DC: White House, 2017), https://trumpwhitehouse.archives. gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf; Jim Mattis, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America (Washington DC: Department of Defense, 2018), https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.
- 18. Jim Garamone, "Official Talks DOD Policy Role in Chinese Pacing Threat, Integrated Deterrence," U.S. Department of Defense, June 2, 2021.
- Ronald R. Krebs and Jennifer Spindel, "Divided Priorities: Why and When Allies Differ Over Military Intervention," Security Studies 27, no. 4 (2018): 575–606; Tongfi Kim and Luis Simón, "A Reputation versus Prioritization Trade-Off: Unpacking Allied Perceptions of US Extended Deterrence in Distant Regions," Security Studies 30, no. 5 (2021): 725–760.
- John Mearsheimer, "Back to the Future: Instability in Europe after the Cold War," International Security 15, no. 1 (1990): 5–56; Robert J. Art, "Why Western Europe Needs the United States and NATO," Political Science Quarterly 111, no. 1 (1996): 1–39.
- 21. James Goldgeier, "Less Whole, Less Free, Less at Peace: Whither America's Strategy for a Post-Cold War Europe?," War on the Rocks, February 12, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/02/less-whole-less-free-less-peace-whither-americas-strategy-post-cold-war-europe/; Anthony Constantini, "Understanding Europe's Shift to the Right," Politico, September 30, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/understanding-europes-shift-to-the-right/.
- 22. Andrés Gannon and Daniel Kent, "Keeping Your Friends Close, but Acquaintances Closer: Why Weakly Allied States Make Committed Coalition Partners," Journal of Conflict Resolution 65, no. 5 (2021): 889–918; David A. Lake, Hierarchy in International Relations (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2009); James D. Morrow, "Alliances and Asymmetry," American Journal of Political Science 35, no. 4 (1991): 904–933;

- Jeremy Shapiro and Jana Puglierin, "The Art of Vassalisation: How Russia's War on Ukraine Has Transformed Transatlantic Relations," European Council on Foreign Relations, April 4, 2023, https://ecfr.eu/publication/the-art-of-vassalisation-how-russias-war-on-ukraine-has-transformed-transatlantic-relations/.
- Hubert Zimmermann, Money and Security: Troops, Monetary Policy and West Germany's Relations with the United States and Britain, 1950-1971 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002).
- 24. Michael Mastanduno, Economic Containment: CoCom and the Politics of East-West Trade (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1992).
- 25. Norrlof, America's Global Advantage, chap. 6; Carla Norrlof et al., "Global Monetary Order and the Liberal Order Debate," International Studies Perspectives 21, no. 2 (2020): 109–153; Susan Strange, Mad Money: When Markets Outgrow Governments (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 1998); Barry Eichengreen, Exorbitant Privilege: The Rise and Fall of the Dollar (Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press, 2011); Henry Farrell and Abraham L. Newman, "Weaponized Interdependence: How Global Economic Networks Shape State Coercion," International Security 44, no. 1 (2019): 42–79.
- 26. Janick Marina Schaufelbuehl, "Gold as a Diplomatic Tool: How the Threat of Gold Purchases Worked as Leverage in International Monetary Relations, 1960–68," in The Global Gold Market and the International Monetary System from the Late 19th Century to the Present: Actors, Networks, Power, ed. Sandra Bott (London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, 2013), 159–80; Timothy Andrews Sayle, Enduring Alliance: A History of NATO and the Postwar Global Order (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2019), chs. 2-3, 6.
- 27. Hubert Zimmermann, "The Improbable Permanence of a Commitment: America's Troop Presence in Europe during the Cold War," Journal of Cold War Studies 11, no. 1 (2009): 3–27; Kori Schake, "NATO after the Cold War, 1991-1995: Institutional Competition and the Collapse of the French Alternative," Contemporary European History 7, no. 3 (1998): 379–407; Barry R. Posen, "European Union Security and Defense Policy: Response to Unipolarity?," Security Studies 15, no. 2 (2006): 149–186; Rachel Rizzo, "The United States Should Rally Behind European Strategic Autonomy," European Leadership Network, October 29, 2018, https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/the-united-states-should-rally-behind-strategic-autonomy/; Erik Brattberg, "How Washington Views New European Defense Initiatives," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 3, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/03/how-washington-views-new-european-defense-initiatives-pub-81229.
- Joshua R. Itzkowitz Shifrinson, "Eastbound and Down: The United States, NATO Enlargement, and Suppressing the Soviet and Western European Alternatives, 1990–1992,"
   Journal of Strategic Studies 43, no. 6–7 (2020): 816–846; Schake, "NATO after the Cold War."
- 29. Guy Chazan and Michael Peel, "US Warns against European Joint Military Project," Financial Times, May 14, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/ad16ce08-763b-11e9-bbad-7c18c0ea0201?shareType=nongift; Jon Harper, "Trump Administration Considering Restricting European Access to US Defense Market," National Defense, June 17, 2019, https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2019/6/17/trump-administration-considering-restricting-european-access-to-us-defense-market.
- 30. Douglas Hamilton and Charles Aldinger, "EU Force Could Spell NATO's End, Cohen Says," Washington Post, December 6, 2000, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/

- politics/2000/12/06/eu-force-could-spell-natos-end-cohen-says/534c01b8-00b7-483c-b5d1-aed36b19a7b5/; Robert E. Hunter, "The European Security and Defense Policy: NATO's Companion or Competitor?" (RAND Corporation, April 29, 2002), chap. 6, https://www.rand.org/pubs/monograph reports/MR1463.html.
- 31. Sara Bjerg Moller, "China's Rise Is Exactly the Kind of Threat NATO Exists to Stop," Washington Post, March 12, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/chinas-rise-is-exactly-the-kind-of-threat-nato-exists-to-stop/2021/03/11/c3adfad6-8211-11eb-81db-b02f0398f49a\_story.html.
- 32. Liana Fix, "Germany's China Policy: Has It Learned From Its Dependency on Russia?," Council on Foreign Relations, November 14, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/germanys-china-policy-has-it-learned-its-dependency-russia; Sheryn Lee and Benjamin Schreer, "Will Europe Defend Taiwan?," Washington Quarterly 45, no. 3 (2022): 163–182; Radek Sikorski, "Europe's Real Test Is Yet to Come," Foreign Affairs, June 20, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/europe/european-union-defense-war-ukraine.
- 33. Jamil Anderlini and Clea Caulcutt, "Europe Must Resist Pressure to Become 'America's Followers,' Says Macron," *Politico*, April 9, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/emmanuel-macron-china-america-pressure-interview/; Melissa Eddy, "As U.S. Tries to Isolate China, German Companies Move Closer," *New York Times*, April 12, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/12/world/europe/germany-china-trade.html.
- 34. David C. Kang, "Still Getting Asia Wrong: No 'Contain China' Coalition Exists," Washington Quarterly 45, no. 4 (2022): 79–98.
- 35. World Bank, World Development Indicators, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY. GDP.MKTP.CD; Beckley, "The Emerging Military Balance in East Asia"; U.S. Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2023, 52-69, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- 36. Posen, "Europe Can Defend Itself;" World Bank, World Development Indicators.
- 37. Raphael S. Cohen and Gabriel Scheinmann, "Can Europe Fill the Void in U.S. Military Leadership?," Orbis 58, no. 1 (2014): 39–54; Deni, Coalition of the UnWilling and UnAble; Meijer and Brooks, "Illusions of Autonomy."
- 38. Jaroslaw Adamowski, "Estonia increases defense spending to buy air defense systems, more weapons," *Defense News*, March 25, 2022, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2022/03/25/estonia-increases-defense-spending-to-buy-air-defense-systems-more-weapons/; "Lithuania to Ramp Up Military Spending, PM Says," *Reuters*, March 7, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/lithuania-ramp-up-military-spending-pm-says-2022-03-07/; Tim Stickings, "Nato Member Latvia to Raise Military Spending to 2.5% of GDP," *National News*, March 30, 2022, https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/europe/2022/03/30/nato-member-latvia-to-raise-military-spending-to-25-of-gdp/; Ana-Roxana Popescu, "Poland to Increase Defence Spending to 3% of GDP from 2023," *Janes*, March 4, 2022, https://www.janes.com/defence-news/news-detail/poland-to-increase-defence-spending-to-3-of-gdp-from-2023; "Poland to Raise Defence Spending to 5% of GDP, Highest Level in NATO, Says Ruling Party Chief," *Notes from Poland*, July 18, 2022, https://notesfrompoland.com/2022/07/18/poland-to-raise-defence-spending-to-5-of-gdp-highest-level-in-nato-says-ruling-party-chief.
- 39. Judy Dempsey, "NATO's European Allies Won't Fight for Article 5," Carnegie Europe, June 15, 2015, https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/60389; Moira Fagan and Jacob

- Poushter, "NATO Seen Favorably Across Member States," Pew Research Center's Global Attitudes Project, February 10, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2020/02/09/nato-seen-favorably-across-member-states/; Meijer and Brooks, "Illusions of Autonomy"; Mark Leonard and Ivan Krastev, "Peace versus Justice: The Coming European Split over the War in Ukraine," European Council on Foreign Relations, June 15, 2022, https://ecfr.eu/publication/peace-versus-justice-the-coming-european-split-over-the-war-in-ukraine/ "Russia Must Not Be Humiliated despite Putin's 'historic' Mistake, Macron Says," *Reuters*, June 4, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-must-not-be-humiliated-despite-putins-historic-mistake-macron-2022-06-04/.
- 40. David Herszenhorn et al., "Germany Loses EU Sway as Eastern Europe Turns Away over Russia," *Politico*, May 31, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/germany-loses-eu-sway-aseastern-europe-turns-away-over-russia/; "The Baltics Fear European 'Strategic Autonomy," *Economist*, October 4, 2018, https://www.economist.com/europe/2018/10/ 04/the-baltics-fear-european-strategic-autonomy.
- 41. John Vandiver, "German Army 'Too Thin' on Resources to Make Lithuania Brigade Viable, Leader Says," *Stars and Stripes*, December 27, 2023, https://www.stripes.com/theaters/europe/2023-12-27/germany-army-lithuania-brigade-12478191.html.
- 42. Michael Shurkin, "The Abilities of the British, French, and German Armies to Generate and Sustain Armored Brigades in the Baltics" (RAND Corporation, April 12, 2017), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR1629.html; Posen, "Europe Can Defend Itself"; Ben Barry et al., "Defending Europe: Scenario-Based Capability Requirements for NATO's European Members," IISS Research Paper (Institute for Strategic Studies, April 2019), https://www.iiss.org/research-paper//2019/05/defending-europe.
- 43. Steven Erlanger, "When It Comes to Building Its Own Defense, Europe Has Blinked," *New York Times*, February 4, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/04/world/europe/europe-defense-ukraine-war.html.
- Steven Erlanger and Christopher F. Schuetze, "Germany Adopts a More Muscular Security Plan. Critics Call It 'Weak," New York Times, June 14, 2023, https://www.nytimes. com/2023/06/14/world/europe/germany-national-security-strategy.html; "Germany Wavers on Military Spending," Wall Street Journal, May 8, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/germany-wavers-on-military-spending-defense-berlin-olaf-scholz-ukraine-russianato-11651258628; George Bogden, "A Year After Germany's 'Sea Change,' Policy Change Remains Elusive," War on the Rocks, March 14, 2023, https://warontherocks. com/2023/03/a-year-after-germanys-sea-change-policy-change-remains-elusive/; Pancevski, "When Russia Invaded Ukraine, Germany Promised to Rearm. One Year Later, It Is Having Second Thoughts," Wall Street Journal, March 2, 2023, https://www. wsj.com/articles/when-russia-invaded-ukraine-germany-promised-to-rearm-one-yearlater-it-is-having-second-thoughts-b08d783b; Christopher F. Schuetze, "Germany's Much-Vaunted Strategic Pivot Stalls," New York Times, November 29, 2023, https:// www.nytimes.com/2023/11/29/world/europe/germany-military-strategic-pivot-stalls. html; Alexander Ratz, "Germany Hits 2% NATO Spending Target for First Time since End of Cold War," Reuters, February 14, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ germany-hits-2-nato-target-first-time-since-1992-reports-dpa-2024-02-14/.
- 45. Josef Joffe, "Europe's American Pacifier," Survival 26, no. 4 (1984): 174–181; Tanisha Fazal, State Death: The Politics and Geography of Conquest, Occupation, and Annexation (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2007).

- 46. Adam P. Liff and G. John Ikenberry, "Racing toward Tragedy?: China's Rise, Military Competition in the Asia Pacific, and the Security Dilemma," *International Security* 39, no. 2 (2014): 52–91; Darren J. Lim and Zack Cooper, "Reassessing Hedging: The Logic of Alignment in East Asia," *Security Studies* 24, no. 4 (2015): 696–727; Michael Beckley, "Enemies of My Enemy," *Foreign Affairs*, February 14, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/new-world-order-enemies-my-enemy-china.
- 47. Brock F. Tessman, "System Structure and State Strategy: Adding Hedging to the Menu," Security Studies 21, no. 2 (2012): 192–231; Kang, "Still Getting Asia Wrong."
- 48. Takuya Matsuda, "Japan's Emerging Security Strategy," Washington Quarterly 46, no. 1 (2023): 85–102; Eric Heginbotham, Samuel Leiter, and Richard J. Samuels, "Pushing on an Open Door: Japan's Evolutionary Security Posture," Washington Quarterly 46, no. 2 (2023): 47–67; Adam P. Liff, "Kishida the Accelerator: Japan's Defense Evolution After Abe," Washington Quarterly 46, no. 1 (2023): 63–83; Leilani Chavez, "South Korea to Increase Defense Spending over Five Years," Defense News, December 13, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2023/12/13/south-korea-to-increase-defense-spending-over-five-years/.
- 49. Beckley, "The Emerging Military Balance in East Asia"; Ashley Townshend, Brendan Thomas-Noone, and Matilda Steward, "Averting Crisis: American Strategy, Military Spending and Collective Defence in the Indo-Pacific," United States Studies Centre, August 2019, https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/averting-crisis-american-strategy-military-spending-and-collective-defence-in-the-indo-pacific; Colby, "How to Win America's Next War"; Flournoy, "How to Prevent a War in Asia."
- 50. Gholz, Friedman, and Gjoza, "Defensive Defense."
- 51. Michael Hunzeker and Alexander Lanoszka, "A Question of Time: Enhancing Taiwan's Conventional Deterrence Posture," Center for Security Policy Studies, Schar School of Policy and Government, George Mason University, November 2018, https://csps.gmu. edu/publications/a-question-of-time/; Michael Hunzeker, "Taiwan's Defense Plans Are Going Off the Rails," War on the Rocks, November 18, 2021, https://warontherocks. com/2021/11/taiwans-defense-plans-are-going-off-the-rails/; Raymond Kuo, Counter-Intuitive Sensibility of Taiwan's New Defense Strategy," War on the Rocks, December 6, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/12/the-counter-intuitivesensibility-of-taiwans-new-defense-strategy/; Michael Beckley, "America Is Not Ready for a War With China," Foreign Affairs, June 10, 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/united-states/2021-06-10/america-not-ready-war-china; Larry Diamond and James O. Ellis, "Deterring a Chinese Military Attack on Taiwan," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists 79, no. 2 (2023): 65–71.
- 52. Heginbotham and Samuels, "Active Denial"; Matsuda, "Japan's Emerging Security Strategy"; Heginbotham, Leiter, and Samuels, "Pushing on an Open Door"; Liff, "Kishida the Accelerator."
- 53. Rosella Cappella Zielinski and Samuel Gerstle, "Paying the Defense Bill: Financing American and Chinese Geostrategic Competition," *Texas National Security Review* 6, no. 2 (2023): 58.
- 54. Robert Levinson, "Abandon Old Assumptions About Defense Spending," War on the Rocks, March 8, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/03/abandon-old-assumptions-about-defense-spending/.
- Connor O'Brien, "On Defense Spending, a Democratic Brawl Is Brewing," *Politico*, October 28, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/28/democratic-brawl-brewing-on-defense-spending-433435; Matt Vallone, "Forecasting Defense Spending in an Age of

- Uncertainty," *War on the Rocks*, March 20, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/03/forecasting-defense-spending-in-an-age-of-uncertainty/; Matt Vallone, "U.S. Defense Spending During and After the Pandemic," *War on the Rocks*, July 31, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/07/u-s-defense-spending-during-and-after-the-pandemic/.
- 56. Richard Fontaine, "Taking On China and Russia," *Foreign Affairs*, November 18, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/taking-china-and-russia.
- 57. Luis Simón and Zack Cooper, "Rethinking Tradeoffs Between Europe and the Indo-Pacific," *War on the Rocks*, May 9, 2023, https://warontherocks.com/2023/05/rethinking-tradeoffs-between-europe-and-the-indo-pacific/.
- 58. Blankenship, The Burden-Sharing Dilemma, 48-53, 60-63, 93-101.
- 59. Joo-Hong Nam, America's Commitment to South Korea: The First Decade of the Nixon Doctrine (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1986).
- World Bank, World Development Indicators, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/MS. MIL.XPND.CD.
- 61. Alicja Ptak, "Poland to Spend 4% of GDP on Defence This Year, Highest Current Level in NATO," *Notes From Poland*, January 31, 2023, https://notesfrompoland.com/2023/01/31/poland-to-spend-4-of-gdp-on-defence-this-year-highest-current-level-in-nato/.
- 62. Thomas Schelling, Arms and Influence (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1966).
- 63. Paul C Avey, Jonathan N Markowitz, and Robert J Reardon, "Do US Troop Withdrawals Cause Instability? Evidence from Two Exogenous Shocks on the Korean Peninsula," *Journal of Global Security Studies* 3, no. 1 (2018): 72–92; Lanoszka, Atomic Assurance; Izumikawa, "Binding Strategies in Alliance Politics"; Brian Blankenship, "Promises under Pressure: Statements of Reassurance in US Alliances," *International Studies Quarterly* 64, no. 4 (2020): 1017–1030.
- 64. Blankenship, "The Price of Protection"; Blankenship, *The Burden-Sharing Dilemma*; Brian Blankenship, "Do Threats or Shaming Increase Public Support for Policy Concessions? Alliance Coercion and Burden Sharing in NATO," *International Studies Quarterly*, Forthcoming; Jordan Becker et al., "Transatlantic Shakedown: Presidential Shaming and NATO Burden Sharing," *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, April 21, 2023.
- 65. The evidence on the relationship between U.S. troop deployments and allied defense spending is mixed; see Lake, *Hierarchy in International Relations*; Carla Martínez Machain and T. Clifton Morgan, "The Effect of US Troop Deployment on Host States' Foreign Policy," *Armed Forces & Society* 39, no. 1 (2013): 102–123; Blankenship, "The Price of Protection."
- Avery Goldstein, "Discounting the Free Ride: Alliances and Security in the Postwar World," *International Organization* 49, no. 1 (1995): 39–71; Alexander Lanoszka, "Do Allies Really Free-Ride?," *Survival* 57, no. 3 (2015): 133–152; Blankenship, "The Price of Protection."